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Executive Council Meeting Minutes
Monday, March 25, 2019






Seattle, Washington
Agenda
1.
Call to Order 8:37am – Susan Meyer, President, Presiding 
2.
Officers Present: Susan M, Meyer (President), Bradley A. Boucher (Immediate Past President), Emmanuelle Schwartzman (President-Elect), Andrew J, Smith (Secretary), Cynthia Phillips (incoming Historian)

Regional Councilors Present: Karl D. Fiebelkorn (I) (phone), Elena Umland (II), Cathy Worrall (III E), Lori Duke (III S), Zachary Cox (III-W), Penni Black (IV-E), Steven Scott (IV-W), Michelle Bottenberg (V), Amanda Stahnke (VI), Veronica Bandy (VII)

Regional Councilors Absent: Joshua Neumiller (VII)


Student Members Present: Elaine Yu (Alpha Eta Chapter)

Student Members Absent: Julia Smith (Alpha Zeta Chapter)


National Office Members: Wayne Pittman (Interim Executive Vice President), Karen Farris (incoming Executive Vice President) Gail Moriarty (Administrative Assistant)

Guest: Angela Kaucher (Alpha Omega Alumni)

3. Motions to approve the minutes from the March 18th, 2018 Annual meeting and March 18th, 2018 Executive Council meeting in Nashville, TN and the July 21st, 2018 interim Executive Council meeting in Boston MA were approved.  
4.
Consideration of Reports:

1. President – Susan Meyer presented her report
2. President Meyer motioned that for the sake of time the Council accept the written reports from the committees and discuss specifics under new business.  The motion was seconded and approved.  
5.
Review of the 95th Annual Meeting

a. Meeting Format
i. Overall meeting worked well

ii. Having food available throughout meeting was desirable
iii. Meeting ended ~ 30 minutes earlier than usual, this allowed time after the meeting to network
iv. The shorter duration of the Rho Chi lecture ~ 20-30 minutes worked better

v. Having the President on the floor rather than stage to hand out awards worked better

i. Should have a person on the floor to take pictures to prevent missing opportunities 
vi. The removal of “acceptance” speeches improved the pace of the meeting

i. Consider having the video from the Chapter award winners queued up to play when they receive that award.  

vii. Students again noted the desire for an icebreaker activity at the annual meeting

viii. Discussion about the number of missing chapters (18 in 2019), There were 19 missing chapters in 2018.  The raw numbers look large but this may be a function of the increasing number of chapters.  The process for notification of delinquent chapters was discussed, as well as ways to ensure, new chapters know the expectation to attend the meeting.  
b. Cynthia Phillips – (Comments from Brainstorming Session)
i. Students want more engagement from Alumni (i.e. promoting alumni spotlights)

ii. Poster timeline highlighting each chapters history

iii. Photo montage, with a picture from each chapter in the shape of 100.  

iv. A national Rho Chi promotional video to show throughout 2022.  

v. A PowerPoint template to use to promote centennial 

vi. The results of this session will be used by the Centennial planning taskforce
vii. The council liked the process for gathering information
6.
Old Business
a. Interim Meeting of Executive Council: July 2018 
i. The Council met Saturday July 21st, in the Sheraton Boston Hotel.  This was a focused meeting to complete the strategic planning process.  This was a successful meeting.  The minutes were presented and approved.  
b. Installation of UNT System College of Pharmacy (Fort Worth, TX)
i. Amanda Stahnke presided over the installation.  

ii. The event was successful, only minor travel concerns due to snowstorms.  

7.
New Business:  
a.
New Chapter Installations – Presiding (National Officers and/or Regional Councilors)
1. Chapman University, Irvine CA

a. President Elect Emmanuelle Schwartzman and Region VIII Councilor Veronica Bandy will coordinate installation.    

2. A discussion followed that in review of Region alignment, it was identified that there are schools that are eligible to have a chapter of Rho Chi but do not.  This may be an oversight or intentional (i.e. their structure does not lend itself to Rho Chi selection criteria).  The national office will follow-up with these schools and determine desire to join.  
b. Report of the Mission Critical Task Force (postponed)

c. Report of the Centennial Planning Taskforce (postponed)

d. Audit Committee Report- budget discussion (Wayne Pittman)

a. Dr. Pittman presented the financials of the Society noting the Society assets have increased from $297,209 in 2008 to $715,399 in 2018.  This is mainly due to increasing numbers of members 2533 in 2008 and approximately 3000 in 2018 (final number not available).

b. It was also noted that 2018 was the first time since 1996 that the Society posted a negative balance (-$47,763).  This was related to 1) increasing costs of Annual Meeting ($50,000 in 2018), and 2) costs associated with national office transition.  Annual meeting costs have been steadily increasing due to the increased size of the meeting, currently the meeting is accommodating over 300 attendees.  Cost is dependent on locals (i.e. some cities cost more).  The national office transition costs will continue for at least 1-2 more years as we maintain two national office staffs.  However, the costs for the national office may ultimately go down slightly due to the new location in the Midwest versus West coast.  
c. Discussion followed regarding the need for assets to expenses policy (i.e. the Society with target keeping assets equal to 3 times the previous year’s expenses in reserve),  as well as an investment strategy (i.e. percentage of assets in checking, money market, CDs, etc.)  The national office will work on recommending these policies.  
d. It was also noted the centennial celebrations in the upcoming years might substantially increase the expenses of the Society.  Discussion about the need for a separate Centennial celebration budget and potentially seek out sponsors.  

e. Lastly, there was a discussion about raising dues.  Dues were last raised in 2007.  Raising dues would increase income to offset increasing expenses.  Discussion about potential burden to students versus relative cost of Rho Chi membership compared to other organizations followed.  There was no consensus reached regarding dues.  

e. 2020 Lecture Award – nominations for 2020 (Susan Meyer for Vickie Roche)
a. Lecture award is in good position- see lecture committee included with meeting materials. 
b. The nominee for the 2020 Rho Chi Lecture Award is Dr. Henry Mann Dean of Ohio State University College of Pharmacy.  

i. A motion was made and seconded to approve Dr. Mann.  The motion passed unanimously.    

f. Report of the Communication Taskforce (Andy Smith)
a. The Taskforce report is included with the meeting materials.  

b. The Taskforce has met twice in person and reviewed documents online. 

c. The Taskforce offered numerous suggestions to improve collaboration and utilization of the Alumni honor roll.
d. The Taskforce noted the existence of a “Rho Chi members” LinkedIn managed by Dave Weldon that has over 1200 members.  The Taskforce has been in contact with Dr. Weldon and he is willing to transition the group to national office oversight if desired.  

g. Report of the Awards Committee (Emmanuelle Schwartzman)

a. The committee report is included in the meeting materials for the Council’s review.
b. Dr. Schwartzmann presented the Committee’s actions regarding updating the chapter report structure to clarify language and improve evaluation process.  

c. Dr. Schwartzmann presented the updated Chapter Annual Report submission and instructions document and the updated Rubric  
i. Ultimately, the goal is to have this be an online form submitted thru the Rho Chi website.  During the pilot phase, this will either be a word document or type able PDF.  

ii. New features include word limits, no appendices, and new sections on intellectual inquiry and alumni relations.  Strategic planning section is more targeted to the updated Rho Chi strategic plan. 

iii. Discussion followed regarding the number of Service/Intellectual Inquiry activities that should be permitted.  Ultimately, it was decided not to limit initially.  The word count on the descriptions will be limited but the number is unlimited.  The Council wanted to be sure that there was clear guidance that each activity can only be counted once.  

iv. Dr. Schwartzmann will make the edits discussed to the document and then send out the updated version to the Council for review and comment.

v. The timeline for approval will be for implementation summer 2019 for the 2020 chapter report cycle.  There will be a focused Council meeting during spring/summer of 2019 to approve this change.  
d. For the sake of time-, the remaining items in Dr. Schwartzmann’s report were tabled.  

h. New Member Election (criteria, quota exemptions) (Wayne Pittman)

a. Dr. Pittman noted there has been an increased number of requests for exemptions to allow more than 20% of the class into Rho Chi because of “ties”.  It was noted the increased number might be due to the higher number of chapters and still a relatively same percentage.  However, President Meyer noted this highlights the need for the Society to provide members with new contemporary methods to identify eligibility for Rho Chi beyond GPA.  

i. Transition of National Office to University of Michigan

a. The process is beginning to move the National office from UNC and USC to Michigan.  This process will be occurring over the next 1-2 years.  The Council will be updated.

j. Retention of Services of Gail Moriarty through transition of National Office (reasonable time)

a. President Meyer explained that Gail would be retained thru at least the next 12 months to aid in the transition to allow the new staff to see a complete cycle of activity.  

k. Next meetings: Options July (w/AACP); September (Videoconference); other

a. There will be no formal meeting at AACP this year.
b. The next planned meeting will occur in late spring, early summer to address the chapter report content and rubric.  

8.
Other Business

a. Recognition of chapter advisor service 

a. Council was reminded that there was a request to provide some recognition to chapter advisor length of service.  There was limited discussion, but the Council was supportive of including an announcement during the annual meeting similar to recognizing chapter anniversary dates.  

9. 
President Meyer adjourned the meeting at 11:35am.
